[bookmark: _Hlk501117946]Statewide Homeless Council
December 12, 2017
9:30 AM to 2:00 PM

Location: 	Maine State Library, 230 State Street, Augusta, Maine
		SHC meets regularly the second Tuesday of each month

Attendees: Cullen Ryan (CHOM), Donna Kelley (KBH), Josh D’Alessio (PCHC), David McClusky (Community Care), Rob Parritt (City of Portland OSS), Bill Higgins (HVJ), Chris Bicknell (New Beginnings), Chet Barnes (DHHS-SAMHS).

Guests:  Bob Pulster (USICH), Norman Maze (Shalom House), Donna Yellen (Preble Street), Arwen Agee (VA Maine), Boyd Kronholm (BAHS), and Vickey Rand (CHOM). 

Minutes: Vickey Rand (CHOM)
Minutes of November 14, 2017 were reviewed and APPROVED as submitted.

Announcements: None.

Policy Committee: (see Policy Committee notes posted on www.mainehomelessplanning.org for full details)
Federal:  The tax plan, which has passed both chambers and is currently in Conference Committee, is very concerning.  It would result in adding $1 to $2.2 Trillion to the deficit over the next 10 years, which would trigger cuts through a mechanism in the Senate called “PAYGO,” which are sequestration cuts likely to come from safety net programs and other areas homeless populations depend upon, including Non-Defensive Discretionary (NDD) programs such as HUD, and entitlement programs including Medicaid, Medicare, and Social Security.  Housing and support services are imperative to ending homelessness.  This tax bill would jeopardize resources for both.  A letter with more than twelve organizations signed on, including the SHC, was sent to Senator Collins asking her to oppose any tax legislation that would cut resources for housing, services, or healthcare for vulnerable populations.  There is still time to reach out to Senator Collins urging her to oppose the bill that emerges from Conference Committee.  
MOTION:  To have the SHC send a follow-up letter to the Delegation asking that they oppose this tax plan. 2nd and PASSED.
A two-week Continuing Resolution was signed by the President to fund the government through December 22nd.
State:  The second session of the 128th Legislature begins in January.  Approximately 65 bills were approved for the next session, including several that target the opioid epidemic, including one that Preble Street put forth with Representative Drew Gattine, LR 2744, An Act To Save Lives and Create the Homeless Opioid User Service Engagement Pilot Project (H.O.U.S.E.).  

MaineHousing has put forward its 2018 Annual Action Plan; comments are due tomorrow, 12/13 by 5pm.  People are encouraged to weigh in, as the plan addresses ESG (ESHAP funding), Fed HOME (STEP), the Housing Trust Fund, and CDBG funding.  There was discussion regarding STEP, mainly its average length of assistance (reportedly 7 to 9 months) being too short a duration.  The barriers to utilizing STEP beyond 12 months were discussed.  It was mentioned that there has been an issue with people coming off of STEP due to the very time-limited nature of the assistance and then applying for BRAP.  Coordinated Entry may assist in directing people to the right resource, but if that resource isn’t available, then providers are faced with an impossible dilemma:  Have people remain homeless longer, or use an inappropriate rental subsidy.  It would be advantageous for STEP to be flexible to meet the needs of people with the longest histories of homelessness.  Other comments included extending the maximum duration of STEP assistance, removing barriers to utilizing two-years of rental assistance, and bringing MH resources into better alignment with the prioritization chart.  

A request for STEP outcomes was made.  This will be added to the January agenda.   

Continuum Updates:  Coordinated Entry is moving quickly.  There is a move in the COC, led by MaineHousing and supported by the Penobscot County Coordinated Entry Pilot, to move away from Social Serve software and instead use Mediware’s ServicePoint system (HMIS).  People working on the pilot stated that having the data entered into HMIS would be advantageous; continuing with Social Serve is not a financially feasible options.  In the grand scheme of things this should not affect efforts process-wise.  There are some concerns about HMIS licenses, as they would be needed in order to enter coordinated entry data into HMIS.  The general thinking is that there are sufficient license currently, and that accommodations will be made to address that as it moves forward should it become an issue.  Another change to Maine’s Coordinated Entry System is that 2-1-1 has come on board.  Concerns were expressed at the COC Board of Directors meeting about 2-1-1’s role in this process, specifically how referrals from 2-1-1 will work.  PATH providers also expressed concerns about process and capacity with 2-1-1 coming on, in addition to the referral system; they are waiting to see how this will play out.  People participating in the Penobscot County Coordinated Entry Pilot have developed language to direct 2-1-1 on how they should make referrals.  Penobscot county will be going live with 2-1-1 and the VA to test this out in the next few days.  Coordinated Entry is done by geo-codes, so referrals should remain regional, as originally intended.    It’s important to ensure all players are trained.  Data sharing is key to this working; currently data sharing is an issue because it’s not working as intended.  

LTS:  The first 4 Portland lists are down to around 36 people. The 5th list is down to 48 from 80.  Bangor’s original list of 7 is now down to 2. The two remaining will be housed on 12/15.  There were 3 LTS in the shelter last night.  BAHS has 1 LTS who will be housed today.  

DHHS Updates:   There are now 300 additional MAT (Medication-Assisted Treatment) units.  The Opioid Task Force released its report last week.  In the last monthly long-term stayer report that came out, the number of people in shelter experiencing chronic homelessness has decreased from twenty-two, to thirteen.  Between DHHS and MaineHousing, there are permanent rental subsidies for all 13 individuals; however, the tight housing market is making locating housing difficult.  It was stated that there are criteria and benchmarks for ending chronic homelessness.  It might be advantageous to examine these criteria to see how close Maine is to achieving this goal.  It would be impressive for Maine to come in with a claim – it would be the first state in the nation to do so.  Bob Pulster is happy to work with Maine on this, and can provide some technical assistance to help complete the documentation.

Homelessness has been added to MaineCare and the ANSA tool as a risk factor to assist in eligibility.  

There is no update on the Section 1115 Waiver application to CMS (Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services).

BRAP is currently frozen for all but Priority One applicants (people discharged from a state medical facility).  It will likely be three to four months until this partial freeze is lifted.  Applications are still being accepted, but there is a waitlist.  

The City of Portland hosted Commissioner Ricker Hamilton yesterday and provided an in-depth overview of their programs.  Commissioner Hamilton appeared very moved by the amount of work and the commitment of the staff.  He was also impressed with the LTS initiative, and requested data to share with the Governor.  

Policy Proposal for Housing People with Substance Use Disorder:  Cullen provided a summary of bullet points from last month’s “Proposal Stabilizing People Homeless with Substance Use Disorder” discussion. 


Policy Proposal Stabilizing People Homeless with Substance Use Disorder

Create a Housing Fund with Wrap Around Services for people with Substance Use Disorders 

Key Ideal Components:
· Allows for roommate situations so it can be used in congregate (shared bedroom) Recovery Residences or Sober Housing
· Needs to allow quick access to Recovery Residences
· Time length – Flexibility is important; meet each person where he or she is at
· Needs to work for Oxford House models – shared bedroom or bedroom SROs
· Ideally would let practitioners determine legitimacy of the living situation
· Vouchers need to be flexible 
· Need renewability – if someone loses the voucher, having the ability to qualify again (relapse is part of recovery)
· Quick and simple access
· The best arrangement is that providers have a pot of money to use only for subsidizing rents situation by situation.  They will know who will best benefit, and for how long, and they will have established relationships with landlords so they can establish the legitimacy of each housing option
· The state HOME Fund is the most flexible funding source
· STEP, due to Fed HOME source, has too many strings
· This could be set up as an RFP/grant opportunity for practitioners  
· Should be flexible to allow wrap around supports including transportation, child care, etc.
· 30% of income is target affordability portion
· Potentially carry homeless status as with transitional housing
· Have this also target the population that is eligible for BRAP but have a primary diagnosis of Substance Use Disorder.
· Need clinician input for long-term detox (alcohol) or short-term detox (opioid)
· Identify services needed to carry the person through to recovery and identify the cost (to allow advocacy for adequate resources).
There will likely be an opportunity to put this forward during the next legislative session.  Having this be adopted by the SHC in January would be ideal in order to act once the Legislature is back in session.  This will provide something solid for legislators to ponder.  

MaineHousing Updates:  For the January agenda – ask MaineHousing to speak specifically about the outcomes of the STEP program.  

MaineHousing’s 2018 Annual Action Plan includes its Housing Trust Fund allocation.  There was discussion about the importance of this group and others communicating the need to use this as a resource for permanent supportive housing to end homelessness, as 26 other states are doing with their allocations.  

The Prioritization Chart: Review of changes postponed until January. 

Next Press Release Topic: “Housing First 101” – Cullen has nearly completed a draft and will circulate it for review once completed.

2017 Goals:  The SHC has reached approximately two-thirds of its 2017 goals.  A more thorough review will take place in January.

Major Discussion Topic:  Robert Pulster, New England Regional Coordinator, USICH – Maine’s input into the Federal Strategic Plan to End and Prevent Homelessness, Opening Doors, which is in the process of being updated.  Bob reviewed the current plan, USICH’s priorities for revising the plan, and solicited feedback from the SHC. (See the attached PowerPoint for more information).  The group provided feedback on: inequities, including population disparities; prevention; housing as a platform for addressing substance use; strategies for ending youth homelessness; strategies to address people experiencing homelessness in rural areas; and other related feedback. (Notes with this feedback are attached).

Populations: 
Substance Use Disorder:  See subsidy discussion above.  

Veterans:  There are currently 108 Veterans on the by-name list, as of the end of November.  The Veterans groups is meeting weekly for case consultation on the by-name list.  VASH is taking referrals through the coordinated entry system for Veterans, and this is reviewed weekly at the by-name list meetings, to ensure that the most chronic and most vulnerable are considered for subsidies.  A VI-SPDAT score of 8 or above is considered vulnerable.  There is currently a NOFA out for GPD (Grant and Per Diem) funds for transitional housing.  The restructuring of VASH funding that had been in the news is not occurring in this fiscal year.
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Age 55+ and Medically Compromised:  Nothing new to report.

Youth:  There was discussion of the launch of the Franklin County 100-day challenge.  The Youth Demonstration Grant RFP will likely be released in the coming months, possibly in February.  Maine is well-positioned to be successful in its next application.  Maine’s previous application was very strong, with one small issue which is easily remedied.

The Homeless Voices for Youth Count will be added to the January agenda.

DV:  Nothing new to report.

Families:  Family and Children Together in Bangor is working to open a family “shelter without walls,” and has applied for service-only ESHAP funding, to fund a housing navigator position. 

Other Business/Announcements:  The Homeless Memorial Vigil in Penobscot County is on 12/22 at 6pm; the Portland vigil is on 12/21 at 4pm.  

Next Meeting:  January 9, 2018 
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